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PORT COMMISSION WORKSHOP MEETING AGENDA 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 13, 2016 AT 11:00AM  
VENTURA PORT DISTRICT OFFICE 

1603 ANCHORS WAY DRIVE, VENTURA, CA 
 

The Board will convene in Open Session at the Port District Office 
located at 1603 Anchors Way Drive for its Special Meeting-Workshop at 11:00AM 

 
A Closed Session of the Board will be held at approximately 12:30PM in the  

Port District Office located at 1603 Anchors Way Drive, Ventura, California to discuss items  
on the Attachment to Agenda-Closed Session Conference with Legal Counsel and then 

reconvene thereafter to adjourn the Workshop. 
 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE AGENDA: 
 
CALL TO ORDER: By Chair Jim Friedman.  
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: By Chair Jim Friedman. 
 
ROLL CALL: By the Clerk of the Board. 
 
ADOPTION OF AGENDA (5 minutes) 
Consider and approve, by majority vote, minor revisions to agenda items and/or attachments and any 
item added to, or removed/continued from the Port Commission’s agenda. Administrative Reports 
relating to this agenda and materials related to an item on this agenda submitted after distribution of the 
agenda packet are available for public review at the Port District’s office located at 1603 Anchors Way 
Drive, Ventura, CA during business hours as well as on the District’s website - www.venturaharbor.com 
(Port Commission). Each item on the agenda shall be deemed to include action by an appropriate 
motion, resolution or ordinance to take action on any item. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
The Minutes of the December 9, 2015 regular meeting will be considered for approval.  
 
PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS (3 minutes)  
The Public Communications period is set aside to allow public testimony on items not on today’s 
agenda. Each person may address the Commission for up to three minutes or at the discretion of the 
Chair.  
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Ventura Port District – Meeting Workshop Agenda 
January 13, 2016 
 
BOARD COMMUNICATIONS (5 minutes) 
Port Commissioner’s may present brief reports on port issues, such as seminars, meetings and 
literature that would be of interest to the public and/or Commission, as a whole. Port Commissioner’s 
must provide a brief summary and disclose any contacts or meetings he or she may have had with any 
Port District Tenants.   
 
STAFF COMMUNICATIONS (5 minutes) 
Ventura Port District Staff will update the Commission on important topics if needed.  
 
EMERGENCY ACTION ITEM: (10 minutes) 
 
1. Existence of Dangerous Condition at 1691 Spinnaker Drive  

Recommended Action: Resolution No. 3291 by 4/5ths Vote. 
That the Board of Port Commissioners adopt Resolution No. 3291, making certain findings 
as set forth in such Resolution, including, without limitation, the following: 

 
a) The roofing system of the building located at 1691 Spinnaker poses an immediate 

threat to public health and safety and to the District’s real property as a result of falling 
clay roof tiles due to corrosion to the galvanized nails securing such tiles to the roofing 
system; and  

 
b) Based on substantial evidence, the Board finds that the roofing system has created an 

emergency situation that will not allow a delay resulting from an informal or formal bid 
process under the UPCCA, and that it is necessary for the Board to take action to 
engage a contractor to replace the roofing system without first utilizing the bid process 
required under the UPCCA to respond to the emergency; and 
 

c) The Board authorizes the General Manager pursuant to Section 22035 and 22050 of 
the Public Contract Code to engage Letner Roofing Company to commence the 
immediate removal of the tile roofing system on the building located at 1691 Spinnaker 
Drive and the installation of a replacement tile roofing system utilizing the Tremco 
Roofing system for a total cost (materials and labor included) not to exceed 
$120,000.00.  

 
WORKSHOP ITEM: (45 minutes) 

 
1. Parking Management Program 

Recommended Action: Motion. 
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve an adjustment to the 2015 - 2016 annual 
budget in the amount of $22,450 to fund professional services with Associated 
Transportation Engineers for parking survey and development of updated parking 
management program policies for Commission consideration. 
 

2. Proposed Hotel at Ventura Harbor 
Recommended Action: None. 
That the Board of Port Commissioners provide direction to staff regarding Brighton Hotel 
Group’s expressed interest in building a new hotel at Ventura Harbor. 
 

ADJOURN TO CLOSED SESSION AT APPROXIMATELY 12:30PM 
 
RECONVENE PUBLIC SESSION  
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Ventura Port District – Meeting Workshop Agenda 
January 13, 2016 
 
CLOSED SESSION REPORT (3 minutes) 
Closed Sessions are not open to the public pursuant to the Brown Act. Any reportable actions taken by 
the Commission during Closed Session will be announced at this time.  
 
REQUEST FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 
  
ADJOURNMENT 
 

This agenda was posted on Friday, January 8, 2016 at 5:00 p.m., at the  
Port District Office and on the Internet - www.venturaharbor.com (Public Notices). 

 
In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, if you need special assistance to participate in 
this meeting, please contact the Ventura Port District at (805) 642-8538.  Notification 48 hours before 

the meeting will enable the District to make reasonable arrangements to ensure accessibility.  
 (28 CFR 35.102.35.104 ADA Title II) 
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Ventura Port District – Meeting Workshop Agenda 
January 13, 2016 
 

ATTACHMENT TO PORT COMMISSION AGENDA 
CLOSED SESSION CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL 

 
WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 13, 2016 

 
 

1. Conference with Legal Counsel - Anticipated Litigation per Government Code 
Section 54956.9(d)(2): Claim of Bonnie Beck 
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JANUARY 13, 2016  
BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS 

APPROVAL OF THE DECEMBER 9, 2015 MINUTES 
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Minutes of Regular Meeting of the Ventura Port District 
Board of Port Commissioners Held December 9, 2015 
 
 

The Regular Meeting of the Ventura Board of Port Commissioners was called to order by 
Chairman Jim Friedman at 7:14PM at the Ventura Port District Office located 1603 Anchors 
Way Drive, Ventura, CA 93001.  
 
Commissioners Present:  
Jim Friedman, Chair  
Everard Ashworth, Vice Chair 
Gregory L. Carson 
Bruce E. Smith 
Nikos Valance 
 
Commissioners Absent:  
None 
 
Port District Staff: 
Oscar Peña, General Manager 
Brian Pendleton, Business Operations Manager 
Joe Gonzalez, Facilities Manager 
Frank Locklear, Marina Manager 
Robin Baer, Property Manager  
Richard Parsons, Consultant 
Jessica Rauch, Clerk of the Board  
 
Legal Counsel:  
Timothy Gosney 
Chris Chan 
Dominic Nunneri 
 
AGENDA 
 
CALL TO ORDER: By Chairman Jim Friedman at 7:14PM. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: By Chairman Jim Friedman.  
 
ROLL CALL: All Commissioners were present.  
 
ADOPTION OF AGENDA  
 
ACTON: Commissioner Carson moved, seconded by Commissioner Smith and 

carried by a vote of 5-0 to adopt the December 9, 2015 agenda, with 
Consent Item D being continued to a future meeting. 

 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
The Minutes of November 18, 2015 regular meeting were considered as follows: 
 
ACTION: Commissioner Carson moved, seconded by Commissioner Smith and 

carried by a vote of 5-0 to approve the minutes of the November 18, 2015 
regular meeting. 

 
PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS: None.  
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Ventura Port District Board of Port Commissioners  
December 9, 2015 Regular Meeting Minutes 
 
CLOSED SESSION REPORT: Mr. Gosney stated that the Board met in closed session; 
discussed and reviewed all items on the closed session agenda, except Item 4. Staff was given 
instructions as to how to proceed as appropriate and there was no action taken that is 
reportable under The Brown Act.  
 
BOARD COMMUNICATIONS:  Commissioner Ashworth mentioned that three individuals 
approached him about how nice the Christmas decorations look in the Village. He also reported 
that the VSE group met Tuesday for the monthly meeting and another meeting will be occurring 
on Thursday, which will include Mike Rust from NOAA. Commissioner Ashworth is also a 
member of the Power Squadron, who agreed to give two honorary scholarships to the District 
Harbor Patrol. They will be able to get discounts on education and collaborate on safety.    
 
DEPARTMENTAL STAFF REPORTS: Mr. Parsons reported the bid opening for Federal 
Dredging took place and the low bidder was Manson Construction at $1.4M. 
 
GENERAL MANAGER REPORT: Mr. Peña reported that the Harbor Village Newsletter went 
out to 11,000 people in the Ventura Breeze. He also reported on the number of boats that will 
be in the Parade of Lights and credited Joe Gonzalez and Robin Baer for the Christmas 
decorations in the Village.  
 
LEGAL COUNSEL REPORT: Mr. Gosney reported that the Verizon cell tower documents have 
already been approved by the Board and did not have to come back. Also, Brandis Tallman sent 
out the refunding schedule and it should be completed by February. General Counsel had 
completed the investigation into the procedures leading to the Cushman contract as requested 
by the Board and determined that the District has complied with all legal requirements under the 
UPCCA and District policies and procedures. 
 
SPECIAL PRESENTATION TO ROBERT BRAVO 
 
CONSENT AGENDA:  
 
A) Approval of Financial Statements and Checks for the month of October 2015 
Recommended Action: Resolution No. 3290.  
That the Board of Port Commissioners adopt Resolution No. 3290 accepting and approving the 
Financial Statements, Payroll and Regular Checks for expenses in October 2015.  
 
ACTION: Commissioner Ashworth moved, seconded by Commissioner Smith and 

carried by a vote of 5-0 to adopt Resolution No. 3290 accepting and 
approving the Financial Statements, Payroll and Regular Checks for 
expenses in October 2015. 

 
B) Approval of New Office Lease Agreement for Del Mar Seafoods, Inc. 
Recommended Action: Motion.  
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve by motion a new office lease agreement for the 
premises located at 1583 Spinnaker Drive #203B/#206 consisting of 1,015 square feet between 
the Ventura Port District dba Ventura Harbor Village and Del Mar Seafoods, Inc. for a two-year 
term. 
 
ACTION: Commissioner Ashworth moved, seconded by Commissioner Smith and 

carried by a vote of 5-0 to approve a new office lease agreement for the 
premises located at 1583 Spinnaker Drive #203B/#206 consisting of 1,015 
square feet between the Ventura Port District dba Ventura Harbor Village 
and Del Mar Seafoods, Inc. for a two-year term. 
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Ventura Port District Board of Port Commissioners  
December 9, 2015 Regular Meeting Minutes 
 
C) Approval of Out of Town Travel Requests 
Recommended Action: Motion.  
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve by motion the Out of Town Travel Requests for 
Consultant, Richard Parsons, Marketing Manager, Jennifer Talt Lundin, and Commissioner 
Greg Carson. 
 
ACTION: Commissioner Ashworth moved, seconded by Commissioner Smith and 

carried by a vote of 5-0 to approve the Out of Town Travel Requests for 
Consultant, Richard Parsons, Marketing Manager, Jennifer Talt Lundin, and 
Commissioner Greg Carson, with revisions to the registration fee and 
totals for Richard Parsons and Greg Carson’s CMANC Travel.  

 
D) Notice of Completion for the Harbor Village Parking Access Improvements 
Recommended Action: Resolution No. 3291. 
That the Board of Port Commissioners adopt Resolution No. 3291, accepting the work of J & T 
Engineering and Construction Company for the Ventura Harbor Village Parking Access 
Improvements and authorize staff to prepare and record a Notice of Completion with the 
Ventura County Recorder.  
 
ACTION: This item was pulled from the agenda and will be brought back to the 

Board at a future meeting.  
 
STANDARD AGENDA:  
 
1)  Authorization for Harbor Village Accessibility Improvements Phase II and Phase III 
Recommended Action: Motion. 
That the Board of Port Commissioners:  

a) Authorize the General Manager to bid Phase 2 incorporating an ADA Path of Travel 
Accessibility Plan at Harbor Village; and 

b) Approve the conceptual plan for Phase 3 and authorize RRM Design Group to develop a 
set of construction documents for Phase 3 of the Accessibility Improvements to achieve 
compliance with the American Disabilities Act.  

 
ACTION: Commissioner Carson moved, seconded by Commissioner Smith and 

carried by a vote of 5-0 to authorize the General Manager to bid Phase 2 
incorporating an ADA Path of Travel Accessibility Plan at Harbor Village 
and approve the conceptual plan for Phase 3 and authorize RRM Design 
Group to develop a set of construction documents for Phase 3 of the 
Accessibility Improvements to achieve compliance with the Americans with 
Disabilities Act, with the following suggestions from the Commission: 

• More whimsy around the Islands art piece 
• Educational aspects 
• Pedestals for artists to display art pieces for short periods of time 
• Outdoor entertainment space for small ensembles 
• Lighting for night 
• Harmony with Sondermann Ring Project   
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Ventura Port District Board of Port Commissioners  
December 9, 2015 Regular Meeting Minutes 
 
2) Approval of 2016 Port Commission Workshop Topics 
Recommended Action: Motion. 
That the Board of Port Commissioners review, discuss and take appropriate action on workshop 
topics for the 2016 meeting year.  
 
ACTION: Commissioner Carson moved, seconded by Commissioner Smith and 

carried by a vote of 5-0 to approve the workshop topics for the 2016 
meeting year, with the July workshop meeting open for a different topic. A 
memorandum or informational item at a regular meeting could be done for 
the tsunami and/or safety updates.  

 
REQUEST FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS: None.  
 
ADJOURNMENT: The meeting was adjourned at 8:19PM.  
 
 

________________________________ 
             Secretary 
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JANUARY 13, 2016 
BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS 

STANDARD AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 
EXISTENCE OF DANGEROUS CONDITION  

AT 1691 SPINNAKER DRIVE 
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT    STANDARD AGENDA ITEM 1  
BOARD COMMUNICATION        Meeting Date: January 13, 2016 
TO: Board of Port Commissioners 
FROM: Oscar Peña, General Manager 
SUBJECT:    Existence of Dangerous Condition at 1691 Spinnaker Drive  
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
That the Board of Port Commissioners adopt Resolution No. 3291, making and approving the 
following findings and actions: 
 

1. That, the roofing system of the building located at 1691 Spinnaker poses an immediate 
threat to public health and safety and to the District’s real property as a result of falling clay 
roof tiles due to corrosion to the galvanized nails securing such tiles to the roofing system.  

 
2. That, due to such immediate threat to public health and safety, as well as the strong El 

Nino weather conditions expected during this winter season, an emergency situation exists 
requiring immediate action to remove the tile roofing system on the building located at 
1691 Spinnaker and to install a replacement roofing system, to protect public health and 
safety and to preserve the District’s real property. 

 
3. That, based on substantial evidence, the Board finds that the condition of the roofing 

system has created an emergency situation that will not allow a delay resulting from an 
informal or formal bid process under the UPCCA, and that it is necessary for the Board to 
take action to engage a contractor to replace the roofing system without first utilizing the 
bid process required under the UPCCA to respond to the emergency.   

 
4. That, Letner Roofing Company is qualified and prepared to take immediate action to 

address the emergency situation that has arisen by replacing the roofing system. 
 
5. That, the Board authorizes the General Manager pursuant to Section 22035 and 22050 of 

the Public Contract Code to engage Letner Roofing Company to commence the immediate 
removal of the entire roofing system on the building located at 1691 Spinnaker Drive and 
the installation of a replacement tile roofing system utilizing the Tremco Roofing system for 
a total cost (materials and labor included) not to exceed $120,000.00.  

 
6. That, the Board will review the emergency action at every regularly scheduled meeting 

hereafter until the emergency action is terminated, to determine that there is a need to 
continue the action by a four-fifths (4/5) vote. 

 
7. That, when the Board reviews the emergency action at subsequent meetings, if necessary, 

the Board will terminate the action at the earliest possible date that conditions warrant so 
that the remainder of the emergency action may be completed by giving notice for bids to 
let contracts, if necessary. 

 
 
BACKGROUND: 
Over the past few weeks, a serious safety issue has developed in the vicinity of 1691 Spinnaker Drive 
at Harbor Village. The clay roof tiles, which weigh more than 5 pounds each, are being blown off the 
roof of the two story building. To date, about 30 tiles have fallen and upon inspection of the roof, it 
was discovered that the galvanized roof nails that secure the tiles are failing due to corrosion resulting 
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from exposure to marine conditions over the past 30+ years (See the attached roof inspection report, 
dated January 6, 2015 from Mendez Roofing). Thus the danger associated with the falling tiles is 
expected to continue.  
 
The building is occupied by Island Packers and the National Parks Service and as a consequence 
there is a relatively high level of pedestrian usage in the area. This creates a real danger for 
individuals being struck by a 5 pound tile falling 30 feet likely causing serious injury. The Park Service 
has already advised the District of its concern for the safety of their staff and the public.  In addition, 
with strong El Nino conditions expected to continue during this winter season, a compromised roofing 
system has the potential of causing significant damage to the District’s building. 
 
The District’s procurement policy defines an “emergency” as a sudden, unexpected occurrence that 
poses a clear and imminent danger, requiring immediate action to prevent or mitigate, among other 
things, the loss or impairment of life, health, and property.  The policy states that in the case of an 
emergency involving a public project under the UPCCA, the terms and conditions of Public Contract 
Code section 22035 will control.  
 
Under section 22035, when an emergency arises that makes repair or replacement necessary, the 
Board can immediately proceed to replace or repair any public facility without first having to adopt 
plans or specifications or give notice for informal or competitive bidding.  The work can be done by 
day labor under the Board’s direction, by contractor, or by a combination of both.  If the District is not 
providing notice for informal or competitive bid, the District must comply with Public Contract Code 
section 22050. 
 
Under section 22050, in emergency situations, the District pursuant to a four-fifths (4/5) vote of the 
Board can repair or replace a public facility, take any directly related and immediate action required by 
that emergency, and procure the necessary equipment, services, and supplies, without notice for 
informal or competitive bid.  Before the Board takes action, it must make a finding, based on 
substantial evidence set forth in the minutes of the meeting, that the emergency will not allow a delay 
resulting from the bid process, and that the action is necessary to respond to the emergency.  
 
If the Board determines that an emergency situation exists and that immediate action to replace the 
roofing system is required to protect public health and safety and to preserve District property, the 
District presently has a contractor, Letner Roofing, who is finishing the re-roofing of two other 
buildings at Harbor Village, and who is qualified and prepared to take action to replace the roofing 
system and immediately address the problem. Their estimated fee for the work is $120,000.  

If the Board takes action to approve the emergency roof replacement under section 22050, the Board 
must review the emergency action at every regularly scheduled meeting thereafter until the 
emergency action is terminated, to determine that there is a need to continue the action by a four-
fifths (4/5) vote.  When the Board reviews the emergency action at subsequent meetings, it must 
terminate the action at the earliest possible date that conditions warrant so that the remainder of the 
emergency action may be completed by giving notice for bids to let contracts.   
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
Attachment 1 – Resolution No. 3291 
Attachment 2 – Mendez Roofing Inspection Report 
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JANUARY 13, 2016 
BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS 

WORKSHOP AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 
PARKING MANAGEMENT PROGRAM 

18



VENTURA PORT DISTRICT     WORKSHOP AGENDA ITEM 1  
BOARD COMMUNICATION        Meeting Date: January 13, 2016 
TO: Board of Port Commissioners 
FROM: Brian Pendleton, Business Operations Manager 
SUBJECT:    Parking Management Program 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve an adjustment to the 2015 - 2016 annual budget in 
the amount of $22,450 to fund professional services with Associated Transportation Engineers for 
parking survey and development of updated parking management program policies for Commission 
consideration. 
 
SUMMARY: 
On behalf of the Port District, Associated Transportation Engineers (ATE) conducted parking surveys 
at the Harbor in the summer of 2015.  This follows similar survey work conducted by ATE in the 
summer of 2012.  The 2015 results demonstrate that Harbor Village parking lots were at or near 
capacity during the weekend.  This is consistent with conditions observed by staff during the 2015 
summer months.  Additionally, traffic counts were measured along Spinnaker Drive over a one week 
period, and long-term (multiple-day) parking demand was determined.  As a result, it is staff’s 
recommendation that parking management strategies be analyzed by ATE, in particular to address 
peak season parking including long-term parking.  As proposed, ATE will participate in Commission 
workshops and meetings, and assist the Port District in drafting recommended updates to its parking 
management program. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
Associated Transportation Engineers (ATE) is a Santa Barbara based firm specializing in traffic 
related engineering, planning, parking signal systems, impact reports, bikeways and transit.  ATE has 
conducted several surveys and provided parking data for environmental reports on behalf of the Port 
District.  The most recent surveys were conducted in August and September 2015 and consisted of 
traffic counts, parking surveys and long-term (multiple-day) parking usage (Attachments 1-2).  This 
follows related survey work conducted by ATE in the summer of 2012 (Attachment 3). 
 
From the survey data collected, it is evident that peak traffic and parking at Ventura Harbor occurs on 
the weekend.  For example, average daily traffic volumes on Spinnaker west of Harbor on weekdays 
were 8,000 versus 11,100 on Saturday and 14,000 on Sunday.  This is consistent with peak parking 
demands, which found that 61% of parking spaces were occupied on Friday afternoon, versus 94% 
on Saturday and 98% on Sunday.  Long-term (multiple-day) parking was studied on three days, 
Friday through Sunday in September.  The area designated for multiple-day parking is at Harbor 
Village generally between 1591 and 1691 Spinnaker Drive and referred to as Zone 2.  Survey results 
found that on Friday there were 127 parking permits displayed, 161 parking permits on Saturday and 
200 parking permits on Sunday.  During these same survey periods for Zone 2, it was determined that 
77% of the parking spaces were occupied on Friday, 99% on Saturday and 98% on Sunday. 
 
Under separate control and management through ground leases are the Marina lots.  Two were 
studied in August 2015, Ventura Isle Marina and Marina West 2.  At Ventura Isle Marina, 18% of 
parking spaces were occupied on Friday, 36% on Saturday and 42% on Sunday.  At Marina West 2, 
22% of parking spaces were occupied on Friday, 37% on Saturday and 49% on Sunday.  Additionally, 
the two hotels were surveyed over the same three day period.  At the Four Points by Sheraton, 28% 
of parking spaces were occupied on Friday, 29% on Saturday and 25% on Sunday.  At the Holiday 
Inn Express, 27% of parking spaces were occupied on Friday, 26% on Saturday and 24% on Sunday. 
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The data from the August and September 2015 surveys indicate that public parking is generally 
available on weekdays, while public parking is not available on Saturdays and Sundays.  ATE field 
observations noted that during peak weekend periods, vehicles were circulating the public lots looking 
for spaces, which caused vehicle congestion within the drive aisles and on Spinnaker Drive.  It is 
noteworthy, looking back at the 2012 data, to see that the August Saturday surveyed showed 63% of 
parking spaces occupied, while the August Saturday in 2015 showed 94%, an increase of 31%.  It is 
proposed that ATE assist the Port District in reviewing the existing parking demand data collected in 
2015 and develop feasible parking management program options to address the peak parking 
demands that occur during the summer in the Harbor Village area. 
 
FISCAL IMPACTS: 
Funds are available for the proposed adjustment to the 2015 - 2016 annual budget in the amount of 
$22,450. Funds are for professional service agreement costs with Associated Transportation 
Engineers for parking surveys and updated parking management program development. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
Attachment 1 – Ventura Port District Summer 2015 Traffic and Parking Surveys, September 14, 2015 
Attachment 2 – Ventura Harbor Parking Permit Surveys for Ventura Port District, September 29, 2015 
Attachment 3 – Parking Study for the Ventura Harbor, January 3, 2013  
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BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS 

WORKSHOP AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 
PROPOSED HOTEL AT VENTURA HARBOR 
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT    WORKSHOP AGENDA ITEM 2 
BOARD COMMUNICATION        Meeting Date: January 13, 2016 
TO: Board of Port Commissioners 
FROM: Brian Pendleton, Business Operations Manager 
SUBJECT:    Proposed Hotel at Ventura Harbor 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
That the Board of Port Commissioners provide direction to staff regarding Brighton Hotel Group’s 
expressed interest in building a new hotel in Ventura Harbor. 
 
SUMMARY: 
Victor Dollar, Senior Vice President of Sales, Brighton Management (Brighton), submitted a letter to 
the Ventura Port District expressing interest in building a new hotel in the Harbor (Attachment #1).  
Brighton owns and operates the two existing Harbor hotels, Four Points by Sheraton and Holiday Inn 
Express through ground lease with the Port District.  Mr. Dollar would like the opportunity to further 
discuss the potential for a new hotel with the Port District, which is the purpose for scheduling this 
workshop item. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
Brighton is an Irvine-based, privately-held real estate company that focuses on the development and 
management of hotel properties.  Brighton owns and operates hotels in California Connecticut, Florida 
and New Mexico.  In Ventura County as a whole, Brighton owns and operates seven (7) hotels.  In the 
city of Ventura, in addition to the two Harbor hotels, Brighton owns and operates the Marriott Ventura 
Beach on Harbor Blvd.  Brighton’s executive team is led by Joseph Fan, President and Victor Dollar is 
Brighton’s Vice President of Sales.  Brighton’s two Harbor hotels, Four Points by Sheraton and 
Holiday Inn Express have 106 rooms and 69 rooms respectively.  Brighton is nearing completion of 
the City’s entitlement process to add 40 new rooms, lobby and swimming pool to the Holiday Inn 
Express. 
 
Brighton Management has identified two locations under Port District control for potential new hotel 
development. The first is Parcel 5, generally the grass area portion adjacent to the former 
Blackbeards space at 1591 Spinnaker Drive; and Parcel 8, immediately adjacent to National Park 
Visitors’ Center at the end of Spinnaker Drive (Attachment #2).  The grass lawn is approximately 
30,250 sq. ft. or .69 acres and Parcel 8 is approximately 90,169 square feet or 2.07 acres. 
 
Entitlement Process 
Previous analysis for potential hotel uses in the Harbor was conducted by Van Wert, Inc., a land use 
consultant, on behalf of the Port District in 2011.  Development in the Harbor is guided by the City’s 
Municipal Code zoning regulations, and 1989 Comprehensive Plan (Comp Plan). The Comp Plan also 
functions as the Local Coastal Plan, the policy document along with coastal zoning ordinance that 
make up the City's Local Coastal Program (LCP).  Zoning regulations permit hotels throughout the 
Harbor through the H-C Harbor Commercial Zone.  According to Van Wert, Inc. the City’s 1989 
Comprehensive Plan, the LCP prioritizes commercial visitor-serving development and thus appears to 
support hotel development in the Harbor, specifically in the Northeast area where the Four Points 
Sheraton is located.  However, both proposed locations are in the Comp Plan’s South Peninsula area.  
According to Van Wert, Inc., Comp Plan policies for South Peninsula would prohibit beachfront hotel 
development.  Only visitor parking and public restrooms are permitted uses on the ocean side of 
Spinnaker Drive.  In remaining areas of South Peninsula, water-oriented recreation, second story 
office, an aquarium/research center, the National Park Service Headquarters, tour boat services, 
recreational marinas, a yacht club and restaurants with various limitations are permitted uses.  Parcel 
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5 (lawn area) is on the Harbor side of Spinnaker Drive, and therefore not subject to the prohibition of 
beachside development.  It is less clear how Parcel 8 would be viewed given its location at the end of 
Spinnaker Drive. 
 
Since hotel development is not identified as a permitted use in South Peninsula, an amendment to the 
City’s Comp Plan would be necessary.  This amendment, if requested, would be evaluated by the 
City.  If the City determined hotel development was consistent with Comp Plan/LCP policies and 
processed an amendment, it would be subject to appeal to the California Coastal Commission (CCC).  
If the City determined that hotel development was inconsistent with Comp Plan/LCP policies at one or 
both locations, but was willing to process an amendment, CCC approval would also be necessary 
regardless of appeal.  Other limitations regarding height (30 feet), number of stories (2) and lot 
coverage (25%) may require additional Comp Plan/LCP policy and coastal zoning amendments.   
 
Prior consultation with the CCC in 2012 regarding potential hotel development in the Southwest area 
(just south of South Peninsula) received favorable comments from staff for this visitor serving use, 
however they indicated the hotel should be affordable versus high-end luxury, and this is addressed 
through a new low-cost overnight accommodation policy certified into the City's LCP in 2010.  In 
discussing this issue with the City in December 2015, there are State standards for affordability in 
nightly room rate that would apply to 25% of the rooms, or an in-lieu fee is paid at $30,000 per room 
(however the CCC has considered increasing that rate in the recent past). Any amendment to the 
City's LCP will require a consistency analysis of the proposal against the State Coastal Act, where 
public access, public coastal parking and coastal-related recreation are all maximized while coastal 
sensitive habitats are protected. 
 
CCC drafted and approved Sea Level Rise policy in 2015 as “guidelines”.  Since this is new policy, 
and they are guidelines it is unknown how they would apply to this proposed project.  However, new 
LCP amendments may trigger the guidelines.  The City, as did other agencies, commented on this 
restrictive limitation of the guidelines during the State's drafting of the policy. It will be important to 
initiate dialogue with the CCC generally and specifically regarding this issue. 
 
Parking 
One of the challenges associated with increasing the land use intensity at Harbor Village, regardless 
of the commercial use, is the likely need for additional parking availability.  Parking surveys conducted 
during summer 2015 by Associated Transportation Engineers (ATE) on behalf of the Port District is 
the subject of a separate Board communication.  However, the surveys demonstrated that many 
Harbor Village parking lots were at or near capacity on weekend afternoons during the peak season 
times studied.  This was not the case on weekdays, where parking availability was much greater.  
Also there was significant parking availability in the private marinas throughout the week and 
weekend, but not for general public use.  As a result of these surveys, the Commission is being asked 
through separate Board Communication to engage ATE to prepare a parking management strategy.  
Included in the ATE proposal is an option to evaluate an 80-85 room hotel, if the Commission directs 
staff to do so. 
 
FISCAL IMPACTS: 
New commercial uses, such as a hotel, at the Harbor can provide new ground lease revenue to the 
Port District.  A hotel in particular would also provide new transient occupancy taxes (TOT) to the City 
of Ventura and generate additional funds to the Ventura County Lodging Association (VCLA), a 
tourism business improvement district (TBID) tasked with increasing hotel occupancy in four west 
county cities including Ventura.  New commercial development will also produce new property 
(possessory interest) and sales taxes (e.g. hotel, restaurant, retail) for local and state government.  
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Further analysis of potential direct and indirect revenues can be conducted at the Commission’s 
request. 
 
Given the visitor serving nature of Harbor Village, new hotel rooms on either parcel would likely 
increase revenue to existing retail and restaurants.  Mr. Dollar has indicated a preference to provide 
limited meal service rather than a full service restaurant in the proposed hotel, in an effort to bolster, 
rather than compete with Harbor Village.  In an effort to better understand the relationship of overnight 
hotel stays and visitor spending, staff contacted the Ventura Visitors and Convention Bureau (VVCB) 
for relevant data.  Based on data from a study by California Travel Impacts 2013, SMG Consulting, 
visitor travel spending within Ventura County was allocated to six categories.  Retail sales was 21% of 
spending, arts, entertainment & recreation was 14% of spending, ground transportation and motor fuel 
was 14% of spending, food stores was 4% of spending, food & beverage services was 29% of 
spending and accommodations was 18% of spending.  So 82% of visitor travel spending is on items 
other than accommodations.  Most notably for Ventura Harbor, and Harbor Village in particular is that 
restaurant and retail sales combined to account for 50% of all visitor travel spending.  In actual 
dollars, the California Travel Impacts, SMG Estimates reflects data collected in 2014.  It concludes 
that in 2014, $261 million in visitor travel spending occurred in the city of Ventura. 
 
NEXT STEPS: 
The Board of Port Commissioners could direct staff to enter into formal negotiations with Brighton for 
a portion of Parcel 5 and/or Parcel 8 that could lead to a proposed option to lease agreement. This 
could be done while conducting further research on entitlement issues, parking, and financial impacts.  
Staff could also evaluate other potential sites in the Harbor for a hotel use that are not under VPD 
control such as Ventura Isle Marina (VIM).  Or the proposal could be rejected and staff can seek 
alternative development proposals for Parcel 5 and/or 8. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
Attachment 1 - Brighton Management Letter 
Attachment 2 – Ventura Harbor Site Map w/ Proposed Locations 
Attachment 3 – Brighton Preliminary Site Plan at Harbor Village 
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ATTACHMENT 3
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